Faculty Senate Minutes

October 5, 2009

Present:  Pete Nordquist, Fredna Grimland (for Paul French), Ellen Siem, Dennis Dunleavy, Mada Morgan, Robin Strangfeld, Anne Chambers, Emily Miller-Francisco, Donna Mills, Doyne Mraz, Steve Jessup, Terry DeHay, Mary Carrabba, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn, Dennis Slattery, Mark Siders, Jody Waters, David Carter, Sherry Ettlich, Mark Krause (for Mike Naumes), Bill Hughes

Absent:  Maggie McLellan, Greg Pleva
Visitors: Jim Klein, Mary Cullinan, Jordan Marshall, Keith Ensley, Charles Lane, Alissa Arp, Peg Blake, Brianna Heath, Taylor York, Ryan Chaddock, Corey Metcalfe
Meeting called to order by Terry DeHay at 4:01 pm

Agenda:
1.   Approval of minutes from June 1, 2009

No corrections. Motion to approve by Mraz; seconded by Ettlich. Motion passed with abstentions from Grimland, Morgan, Siders; none opposed.

2.  Announcements: 
DeHay: Insertion of Order of the Day regarding revised Faculty Senate meeting schedule for AY 09-10 to reflect changes in the academic calendar. New calendar means potential loss of one FS meeting in Winter 2010; proposed that meetings be held on the 2nd and 4th Mondays, rather than the 1st and 3rd in Winter and Spring, resulting in five meetings. It had also been suggested to DeHay that the last Senate meeting of F09 be moved to November 30 instead of the Monday of Finals Week.  No interest expressed in this suggestion, so the F09 schedule stands. Ettlich moved to approve the motion; seconded by Chambers. Motion passed; none opposed or abstained.
3.  Comments from President Cullinan): 
State of the University address and wine reception planned for later this month; tentative date is 10/29. President Cullinan will address the strategic planning process; the official 09/10 budget, which has now been received from the state Higher Education Board; and implementation of budget, including additional budget forums. Communication will continue to be a priority.

Athletics Task Force has been formed and will begin meeting soon to examine the mission of the Athletics program within the overall mission of the university. Dennis Slattery will serve as chair; other members are: Ken Kempner, Gary Miller, Greer Markle, Donna Mills, Jody Waters (faculty); Dolores Christianson, Katherine Gohring, and David Laney (students); Rushton Johnson (staff); Matt Sayre (ex. officio); Chuck Butler (community/Raider Club). First meeting tentatively planned for Wednesday October 14th.

A Community Forum will be held Monday October 6th to discuss the Campus Master Plan. Community members are invited to present issues and concerns, particularly concerning the proposed faculty/student housing which has been contentious. 

President Cullinan addressed questions concerning the final budget figures but noted also that final enrolment and tuition figures are still pending and are required for a coherent budget discussion.

Recent problems with campus networks/IT infrastructure addressed by President Cullinan and others.
Discussion: 
Morgan: Asked if final budget figures have been obtained; Cullinan responded that final numbers will be presented the October meeting.

Ettlich: Any changes in the final budget numbers from preliminary report released in September? Cullinan responded that there had been none.

Dunleavy: Concerns with recent technology problems; will be addressed by Klein. 

Ettlich: Asked if President Cullinan had any indication of how the Master Plan meeting would go. 
Cullinan: Two major concerns have been expressed by the community: first, that the university is a ‘slumlord’ (quality of housing): second, that the proposed construction will block residents’ views (quality of life in the community). The goal is to create a community solution that allows faculty to have affordable housing while maintaining our commitment to sustainability. 
4.  Comments from Provost Klein:  

Provost Klein provided an update on the work being done to restore campus information systems; while systems are old, efforts on the part of SOU staff and vendor are being made to address issues and restore services.

Expressed appreciation for APSOU Bargaining Unit for collaborative approach to this summer’s contract negotiations; emphasized commitment to maintaining discussion with students about the new academic calendar and to providing highest quality learning opportunities possible.

New FPAP and FPAR guidelines now reflect teaching, professional development, scholarship, service and collegiality. Feedback has been requested; forms will be due November 1st. 

Introduced Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn as the new Faculty Director of Teaching and Learning. 
5.  AC report from Bill Hughes: 

Items discussed with/by Advisory Council over the summer: Expansion of Army Gold; commitment to transparency in policy and decision-making; teaching evaluations; restrictions on all-campus e-mail; IT changes and notification processes; Distance Learning Handbook; Athletics Task Force.
Ettlich: insertion of announcement regarding SOU testing center. A survey is now posted on MYSOU. Ettlich requests that faculty take the survey to help Enrollment Services determine the best design for a campus testing center (outside of the DSS services in Academic Support Center), designed to help accommodate reduced in-class hours. 
Mraz: Concerned that today he was not able to access Blackboard from 2 pm on, no log-in in classroom; others report similar problems. Consensus that IT issues have been widespread and troublesome. 

6.  Student Senate Report (Jordan Marshall): 
Concerns expressed by students over reduced academic year were addressed in a meeting between ASSOU, Senate members DeHay and Ettlich, and Provost Klein. Students felt that the meeting was productive and reinforced the value of collaborative approaches on all sides. ASSOU will conduct a voting drive to encourage participation in the January special election; faculty please welcome students to classes to inform students of this effort. October is Queer History Month. ASSOU and QRC will be presenting forums and film viewings in the Commuter Resource Center; Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell will be the theme.

Information Items:

7. Technology Council Charter (Jim Klein):

Work started this past August to revise the charter for Technology Council. Teri O’Rourke has prepared a draft plan; faculty feedback is requested. Technology Council will include 5 faculty members representing Senate (1); CAS (2); ED (1); Business (1)

Discussion:

Nordquist:  Raised questions about timeline and schedules, as dates seem to be wrong.

Klein: This plan still reflects dates from last year; will be revised.

Francisco-Miller: Jim Rible, Library, suggested that Library should be represented and expressed the need for strong leadership of this Council. Klein confirmed that leadership has been discussed and a suitable individual has been identified. 

Chambers: Requested clarification of scheduling regarding 08-09 dates on the plan; Klein and Cullinan confirm that revisions will be made. 

Marshall: Questioned whether student representation will be included on Technology Council. Agreement expressed by Klein and others that students can/should play a role

Brief discussion on whether this is a Senate Committee. Miller-Francisco reported that the Senate Technology committee has been on hiatus for a period of time.

Ettlich: Should she use this for revisions to Bylaws, Section 1?

 Klein: Addition of library and student representation will be approved by Chair first; then any further changes will be made, the calendar will be adjusted and the plan will be distributed for Senate approval.

Morgan: Concern over recent cuts to IT staff and whether we will be able to proceed with plan; Mraz noted that this is National Technology Month.
8. Student Response to Revised Academic Calendar (Taylor York):

Taylor York (ASSOU President) presented an overview of student responses and plans around the revised academic calendar. In August, ASSOU sent e-mail to students requesting feedback/response; over 100 responses were received, expressing a wide range of views. York and others met with Terry DeHay to explore ways for student and faculty to work together to achieve positive outcomes. A follow-up meeting was held after the APSOU vote, which confirmed agreement by students and faculty to continue collaborative approaches. An ASSOU forum is planned for Friday October 9th at 2 pm. Department representation requested to help address how changes will be implemented.  
Discussion:

Ettlich: Asked if initial angry responses diminished once more information was given. 

York: Yes and no; once the full situation was understood, there was more positive feedback. York agrees to compile responses and send to DeHay. 

9. ROTC Program (Keith Ensley):

Ensley provided a brief history of Military Science at SOU.  He recapped three summer meetings with the administration, faculty and students over converting the Military Science from the Officer Candidate School (OCS) proponent to the Reserve Officer Training Corps (ROTC) proponent.  The transition would allow SOU to operate as a partner university with the host University of Oregon.  The conversion would allow students in the Guard Officer Leadership Detachment (GOLD) program to become eligible for ROTC scholarships.  It will also provide an academic curriculum designed for delivery in a university setting, unlike the OCS curriculum. The Oregon National Guard would continue to provide the staff for the GOLD program.  

This partnership agreement is between SOU, U of O ROTC, and the Oregon National Guard.  U of O will be the host and SOU will deliver the curriculum.  No cross-enrollment will be used. 

Ensley noted that there are many benefits for all entities involved in this proposal, but the process of reaching an agreement has been long and arduous. Initial intent was to implement in April 2009, but ROTC only accepted the U of O/SOU partnership program in August. Provost Klein has delayed finalizing the agreement pending further input from campus community and final agreement. Currently, 87 students are enrolled in Military Science classes at SOU and RCC; up from 52 in Spring 2009. It is anticipated that, once under way, the new program will serve a cohort of 40 cadets, all of whom will be supported with scholarships ranging from $5,700 to $13,400 annually.  Presently, 11 students are approved for entry into the program. 

Since the Army granted approval in August, full campus discussions did not take place, but Ensley met with AC members Rubenson, Hughes, Nordquist, Waters, as well as members of ASSOU including Jordan Marshall, Taylor York and Ryan Chaddock, during the summer. It was agreed that a public forum on October 13th will be held in SU 319, beginning at 3:30pm.
Ensley concluded by calling for questions.

Discussion:

Klein: Currently, we have first year to senior-level Military Science courses, but students who come into Army Gold now do so as transfer students or as juniors, this program will open up the program up to first-year students.  

Cullinan: How many scholarships do we anticipate? 

Ensley: About 40 scholarships; U of O plays the role of host and answers directly to ROTC (Klein compares the U. of O. to accreditors). 

Klein: What other programs exist in the state?

Ensley: University of Portland, Oregon State, and the University of Oregon. We would be U of O’s first partnership and the third National Guard Gold program in Oregon. We expect to level off as 40 true cadets. This would replace the 15-month program with a 4-year program.

Ettlich asked about the size of the scholarships. 

Ensley: Full tuition with $400/month living expense allowance and $1200/ year for books.

Blake: This is very good for recruitment and retention and appropriate to the region. From an enrollment management perspective, it would be terrific; we would love to have this in our arsenal.

Chaddock: ASSOU and students have concerns over the lack of equal access to these scholarships since they are only available to straight or closeted students because of Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell. ASSOU is calling for more education on campus regarding gays in the military. QRC is interested to speak to this issue. 

Ensley: We are at a good point to make changes and part of the goal here is to train socially responsible and aware officers. Discussion will be held in a campus forum on Thursday October 13 (Location TBA).

Waters: Keith has expressed his willingness to discuss and educate around these issues; this is a good opportunity to tap into energy from students involved and seek ways to make the changes in the military that he has suggested are possible. Would be great to bring students involvement into this. 

10. Report from Inter-University Faculty Senate (IFS) Meeting (Charles Lane):

Lane reported that IFS met October 1-2 at OIT in Klamath Falls, in conjunction with the State Higher Education Board Meeting. IFS met with OUS Chancellor Pernsteiner, primarily concerning planning for the current and next bienniums, with the possibility of the Oregon tax initiative being voted down in January’s special election.  Pernsteiner suggested a reduction of $40 million as a worst-case scenario if the tax initiative is defeated, but a larger concern is the 2011-2013 biennium, since federal stimulus funds will no longer be available. Worst-case scenario would be a 20% overall reduction to Higher Ed. spending at its current level for 2011-2013. However, OUS’s capability to manage these changes was assessed as positive by the Chancellor.  

Denise Yunker, OUS HR office, spoke to IFS about PEBB and PERS; key points, as follows:

1. The October 2009 deadline for PEBB enrollment is “hard”; i.e. OUS and Providence have an agreement committing to deliverables by the end of the month, so all are encouraged to initiate enrollment procedures which can take up to two weeks, according to Lane, due to online enrollment/log-in issues. 

2. Significant changes will occur in coverage for out-of-country travel; international travel of less than 90 days will require prior arrangement to secure coverage from a Providence intermediary who provides coverage out of the United States; international travel of more than 90 days will require front-end planning with an agent who will work with Providence; arrangement is not in place yet, but plan in advance for any international travel will be required.

3. An OUS PEBB Advisory Council will be created and faculty representation is sought; interested parties should contact Denise Yunker directly. 

Lane also discussed the current trajectory of the Provosts’ Council and the Academic Strategies Committee:
· The State board is devolving some responsibilities to sub-committees; concerns with whether greater decision-making authority will be held by the Academic Strategies Council, headed by James Francesconi, a Portland attorney; intentions are to hold monthly meetings in Portland that may be difficulty for Committee members who are teaching faculty to attend

· Klein suggests that the danger of this is low, since the 4-year university and community college personnel representation on the committee is quite high; expressed confidence in Francesconi’s willingness to work with faculty members. 
Discussion:

Ettlich: Regarding PEBB enrollment, changes can be made after initial registration; it is possible to enroll now to make preliminary choices and then update later this month.

Cullinan: The Academic Strategies Committee defers to the Provosts and any Presidents in attendance; she does not anticipate major changes. Part of what they do is educating the board. 
Waters: Optimism about dealing with projected 20% reduction in budgets: why and was there anything concrete? 
Lane: Chancellor suggested that he could go into the reserves; discussed restructuring at the larger institutions, particularly with respect to adjunct scheduling and loading. Nothing more specific was discussed; the Chancellor just indicated he was optimistic. 
Cullinan: The Chancellor’s office held back about $16 million in reserve with the possible intent to redistribute to campuses if the tax increase is retained.

Ettlich: Expectation was that the recession would end by 2011 and the situation would improve for the 2011-13 biennium; what has changed? 

Klein: We are facing a jobless recovery.

Cullinan:   Federal stimulus funds are due to end by 2011. 

11. Graduate Council Committee Membership Change (Mada Morgan):

Morgan requested an addition to the agenda to address a change to the Graduate Council for which the Committee on Committees (Strangfeld, Mraz, Morgan) needs Senate approval. C on C requests that membership on Graduate Council temporarily be increased to seven members and a change of membership. A resignation opened up a vacancy, creating an opportunity for the School of Business to be represented on Graduate Council. Donna Lane has filled the slot. 

Morgan also announced a vacancy on the Inter-Collegiate Athletics Council. 

Morgan also noted that a general revision of committee structure and some procedures is needed; for example, timing of committee formation needs to be changed to ensure that Chairs and committee structures are in place before Fall term starts. It would also be useful to differentiate between essential and non-essential Senate committees. 

DeHay: Committee on Committee’s report stands as motion and second; called for vote. Motion passed; all in favor; none abstained. 
Meeting Adjourned by Terry DeHay at 5:22 p.m.  

